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ORDER

Entitlement to higher level of aid and attendanceallowance under 38 U.S.C. § 1114
(r)(2) and 38 C.F.R. §§ 3.350, 3.352 (b)(l) is granted.

FINDING OF FACT

Resolvingall reasonable doubt in the Veteran's favor, the evidence of record
demonstratesthat he requires a higher level of care for aid and attendance as a

result of his service-connected disabilities.

CONCLUSION OF LAW

The criteria for SMC based on the need for a higher level of care aid and
attendancehave been met. 38 U.S.C. §§ 1114 (r)(2), 5107(b); 38 C.F.R. §§ 3.350,
3.352 (b)(1).

REASONS AND BASES FOR FINDING AND CONCLUSION

The Veteran served on active duty from February 1967 to November 1970.
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This matter is before the Board of Veterans' Appeals(Board) on appeal from a

February2019 rating decision by a RegionalOffice (RO) of the Departmentof
VeteransAffairs (VA).

In a November 2019 Board hearing, the Veteran was present, and the Veteran's
spouse testified before the undersigned Veterans Law Judge. A hearing transcript
has been associated with the claims file.

On August 23, 2017, the Veterans AppealsImprovementand Modernization
Act, Pub. L. No. 115-55 (to be codified as amended in scattered sections of 38
U.S.C.), 131 Stat. 1105 (2017), also known as the AppealsModernizationAct
(AMA), was signed into law. This law creates a new framework for veterans
dissatisfied with VA's decision on their claim to seek review.

In February2019, the Veteran throughhis representativesubmitted VA Form
10182 Decision ReviewRequest: BoardAppeal (Notice of Disagreement)and
selected Hearingwith a Veterans Law Judge Board review option, indicating he
wanted a Board hearingand the opportunity to submit additional evidence in
supportof the appeal within 90 days of hearing.

The Board notes the record was left open for 90 days for the Veteran and his
representativeto submit additionalevidence in supportof his claim. The 90-day
period has passed, and to date, the Veteran's representativehas submitted
additional evidence received in November 2019.

Evidence was added to the claims file during a period of time when new evidence
was not allowed. Therefore, the Board may not consider this evidence. 38 C.F.R.

§ 20.300. The Veteran may file a SupplementalClaim and submit or identify this
evidence. 38 C.F.R. § 3.2501. If the evidence is new and relevant,VA will issue
another decision on the claim, consideringthe new evidence in addition to the
evidence previously considered. Id. Specific instructions for filing a Supplemental
Claim are included with this decision.
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SpecialMonthly Compensation (SMC)

Special monthly compensation(SMC) under 38 U.S.C. § 1114 (r)(2) may be

granted if a veteran,in additional to needing regularaid and attendance,requires
a higher level of care without which he would require hospitalization,nursing
home care, or other residential institutional care. A "higher of level of care" is a

need for personalhealth-care services providedon a daily basis in the veteran's
home by a person licensed to perform such services or who performs such services
under the regularsupervisionof a licensed health-care professional.The
determination of the need for a higher level of care must be made by a

physician. See 38 U.S.C. § 1114 (r)(2).

A veteran is entitled to the higher level aid and attendanceallowance under
38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (b)(1) when: (1) the veteran is entitled to the compensation
authorizedunder 38 U.S.C. § 1114 (o), or the maximum rate of compensation
authorizedunder 38 U.S.C. § 1114 (p) and; (2) the veteran meets the requirements
for entitlement to the regularaid and attendanceallowance in paragraph (a) of this
section; and (3) the veteran needs a "higher level of care" than is required to
establish entitlement to the regularaid and attendance allowance,and in the
absence of the provision of such higher level of care the veteran would require
hospitalization,nursinghome care, or other residential institutional care.

See 38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (b)(l).

In determiningwhether the veteran meets the requirementof assistance under
38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (a), determination that the veteran is so helpless as to be in need
of regularaid and assistance must be based on the actual requirementof personal
assistance from others including consideration of: inability of claimant to dress or

undress himself (herself), or to keep himself (herself)ordinarily clean and
presentable; frequentneed of adjustmentof any special prostheticor orthopedic
appliances which by reason of the particulardisability cannot be done without aid
(this will not include the adjustmentof appliances which normal persons would be
unable to adjustwithout aid, such as supports, belts, lacing at the back, etc.);
inability of claimant to feed himself (herself)through loss of coordinationof upper
extremitiesor through extreme weakness; inability to attend to the wants of nature;
or incapacity, physical or mental,which requires care or assistance on a regular
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basis to protectthe claimant from hazards or dangers incident to his or her daily
environment. See 38 C.F.R. § 3.352(a).

A veteran is entitled to the higher level aid and attendanceallowance under
38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (b)(2) when: (1) As a result of service-connected residuals of
traumaticbrain injury, the veteran meets the requirementsfor entitlement to the
regularaid and attendanceallowance in paragraph (a) of this section, and (2) the
veteran needs a "higher level of care" than is required to establish entitlement to
the regularaid and attendance allowance,and in the absence of the provision of
such higher level of care the veteran would require hospitalization,nursinghome
care, or other residentialinstitutional care. See 38 C.F.R. § 3.352(b)(2).

"Higher level of care" is defined as the need for personal health-care services
provided on a daily basis in the veteran's home by a person who is licensed to
provide such services or who providessuch services under the regularsupervision
of a licensed health-care professional.Personal health-care services include (but
are not limited to) such services as physicaltherapy, administration of injections,
placementof indwelling catheters, and the changing of sterile dressings, or like
functions which require professionalhealth-care training or the regularsupervision
of a trained health-care professionalto perform. A licensed health-care professional
includes (but is not limited to) a doctor of medicine or osteopathy, a registered
nurse, a licensed practicalnurse, or a physicaltherapistlicensed to practice by a

State or political subdivision thereof. See 38 C.F.R. § 3.352(b)(3).

The term "under the regularsupervisionof a licensed health-care professional"
means that an unlicensedperson performingpersonal health-care services is

following a regimen of personalhealth-care services prescribed by a health-care
professional,and that the health-care professionalconsults with the unlicensed
person providing the health-care services at least once each month to monitor the
prescribed regimen. The consultationneed not be in person; a telephonecall will
suffice. A person performingpersonalhealth-care services who is a relative or

other member of the Veteran's household is not exemptedfrom the requirement
that he or she be a licensed health-care professionalor be providing such care

under the regularsupervisionof a licensed health-care professional.The
performance of the necessaryaid and attendance service by a relative of the
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beneficiaryor othermember of his or her householdwill not preventthe granting
of the additionalallowance. 38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (b)(2-4), (c).

The requirementsfor establishingthe need for a higher level of care are to be
strictly construed. The higher-levelaid and attendanceallowance is to be granted
only when the Veteran's need is clearly established and the amount of services
requiredby the Veteran on a daily basis is substantial.38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (b)(5).

Entitlement to aid and attendance based upon a higher level of care under
38 U.S.C. § 1114 (r)(2)

The Veteran, throughhis representative,is seeking additional compensationunder
38 U.S.C. § 1114 (r)(2) and 38 C.F.R. §§ 3.352 (b)(1), 3.352 (b)(2) based on the
need for higher level of care. See November2019 AmendedBrief.

By way of history, the Veteran is currently service connected for coronary artery
disease with ventricular fibrillation, status postmyocardialinfarction and cardiac
arrest evaluatedas 100 percent disabling effective September 2011; dementia
status post anoxic brain injury 100 percent disablingeffective September 2011;
loss of both lower extremities,residuals of Parkinson's disease evaluated as 100
percent disablingeffective March 2016; urinary incontinence, residuals of
Parkinson's disease evaluated as 20 percent disablingeffective November 2016
and 40 percent disablingeffective August 2017; bowel impairment,residuals of
Parkinson'sdisease evaluated as 30 percent disablingeffective March 2016; left
upper extremity aparaxia, residuals of Parkinson's disease evaluated as 20 percent
disabling effective March 2016; right upper extremity aparaxia, residuals of
Parkinson'sdisease evaluatedas 20 percent disablingeffective March 2016;
hypophoniaevaluated as 10 percent disabling effective March 2016, swallowing
impairmentevaluated as 10 percent disabling effective March 2016, erectile
dysfunctionevaluatedas 0 percent disabling effective September 2011, right side
facial impairmentevaluated as 0 percent disablingeffective March 2016, and left
side facial impairmentevaluated as 0 percent disablingeffective March 2016. The
Veteran's combined evaluation for compensationwas 100 percent since September
2011. See November 2017 Rating Codesheet.
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The Board notes the Veteran is entitled to the special monthly compensation
authorized under 38 U.S.C. § 1114 (o) and 38 C.F.R. § 3.350 (e) for on account of
loss of use of both lower extremities,residuals of Parkinson's disease and coronary
artery disease with ventricular fibrillation, status postmyocardialinfarction and
cardiac arrest from March 2016, and special monthly compensationauthorized
under 38 U.S.C. § 1114 (p) and 38 C.F.R. § 3.350 (f)(4) for loss of use of both
lower extremities,residuals of Parkinson's disease independentlyratable at 100
percent from March 2016. See November 2017 Rating Codesheet.

From the outset, the Board finds the Veteran does not qualify for a higher level of
aid and assistance under 38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (b)(2), as the Veteran has not been
diagnosed and is not otherwise service connected for traumatic brain injury or

residuals of a traumatic brain injury. Thus,the Board will consider whetherthe
Veteran qualifies for a higher level of aid and assistance under 38 C.F.R. § 3.352
(b)(1).

Regardingthe first requirementfor a higher level of aid and assistance, the Board
notes the Veteran is in receipt of SMC benefits under 38 U.S.C. § 1114 (o) on

account of loss of use of both lower extremities,residuals of Parkinson's disease,
and coronary artery disease with ventricular fibrillation, and status post myocardial
infarction and cardiac arrest effective from March 23, 2016. See November 2017
RatingDecision. Accordingly, the Board finds the Veteran meets the first
requirementof compensationauthorized under 38 U.S.C. § 1114 (o), as required
for entitlement to the higher-levelaid and attendance allowance.

With respect to the second requirement, the Board finds the Veteran has

demonstratedthe need for regularaid and attendance as his disabilities demonstrate
the veteran is so helpless,he requires aid and assistance which meet the
requirementsof 38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (a). An April 2016 examiner reported the
Veteran is unable to care for himself and has a 24-hour caregiver. The April 2016
examiner also indicated the Veteran cannot work due to impairedmemory and
executive function. The April 2016 examiner remarkedafter sufferingtwo heart
attacks in August 2011, he developedAlzheimer's and Parkinson's disease as a

result of anoxic encephalopathy.See April 2016 Parkinson's Disease Disability
Benefits Questionnaire.In an October 2017 Parkinson's Disease Disability
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Benefits Questionnaire,the examinerreported the Veteran was severelyunable to
walk in that he tends to fall forward, he cannot walk independently,has limited,
slurred speech, fairly impaired cognition and is not aware of his surroundings most
of the time, cannot clean or dress himself, cannot shower independently,and it is

not possiblefor him to do household chores or drive. See October 2017
Parkinson's Disease Disability Benefits Questionnaire.Accordingly, the Board
finds the Veteran meets the second requirementof need for regularaid and
attendancepursuant to 38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (a) as required for entitlement to the
higher-levelaid and attendance allowance.

Thus,the questionbefore the Board is whether the Veteran needs a higher level of
care as defined by 38 C.F.R. § 3.352(b)(3).

In a November 2019 Board hearing, the Veteran's spouse testified that she has been
providing healthcare services for eightyears after some training from registered
nurses and has been supervisedcontinuouslyexceptfor a short period of time in
2017. The Veteran's spouse reported she is consulted only a monthly basis at a bare
minimum. The Veteran's spouse attends day care and is under the supervisionof
registered nurse from Monday to Friday where he is providedphysicaltherapy and
cognitive therapy. See November 2019 Board HearingTranscript.

In a July 2019 Medical Opinion, the neurologistindicated the Veteran is regularly
visited by a nurse as part of palliative care at least once per month. The July 2019
neurologistopined without the 24 hours a day, 7 days per week care he currently
receives, the Veteran would be hospitalizedbecause of the complexity of his care.

The July 2019 neurologistalso reportedin the absence of provision of such higher
level of care, the Veteran would require hospitalization,nursinghome care, or

other residential institutional care. See Exhibit A- July 2019 Medical Opinion.

In an October 2019 Letter, the nurse practitionerreported the Veteran was under
her care in 2011 with anoxic brain injury. The October 2019 nurse practitioner
wrote that the Veteran's spouse performedpersonal healthcare services on a daily
basis that included physical and cognitive therapy after family training was

completedwith therapies. See Exhibit B- October 2019 Letter.
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Based on the above, the evidence of record shows that the Veteran is receiving
personalhealthcare services daily from his spouse. The Veteran is receiving
personalhealthcare services including physical therapy, and cognitive therapy,
which require professionalhealthcare training or regular supervisionof a trained
healthcare professionalto perform. Here, the Veteran's spouse is not a licensed
healthcare professional.The Veteran's spouse is under the supervisionof a licensed
healthcare professionalbecause the Veteran is under the care of a nurse practitioner
and the Veteran's spouse performedpersonalhealthcare services including physical
and cognitive therapy after training. See Exhibit B- October 2019 Letter. Thus, the
Veteran's spouse was trained to provide these personal healthcare services
including physical therapy by a licensed healthcare professional.Moreover,it is

clear from the July 2019 neurologiststatement that, if not for these services, the
Veteran would require hospitalization,nursinghome care, or other residential
institutional care. See Exhibit A- July 2019 Medical Opinion.

As such, resolvingall reasonabledoubt in the Veteran's favor, the Board finds the
Veteran needs a higher level of care in addition to regularaid and attendancedue to
his service-connected disabilities; therefore, entitlementto SMC based on the need
for higher level of care in addition to regularaid and attendance is warranted.
See 38 U.S.C. § 1114 (r)(2); 38 C.F.R. § 3.352 (b)(1).

MICHAEL LANE
Veterans Law Judge

Board of Veterans' Appeals

Attorney for the Board L. Gerlt, Law Clerk
The Board's decision in this case is binding only with respect to the instant matter

decided. This decision is not precedential,and does not establish VA policies or

interpretationsof generalapplicability. 38 C.KR. § 20.1303.
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